BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday September 18, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts. Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  Selectmen Bob Jordan was excused.
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hire (c) reputation

Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hire (c) reputation.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Joe Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEAL NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Cody to seal the non-public minutes of September 18, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.

CONSENT CALENDAR
Minutes from the Selectmen August 28 and September 5, 2023 meetings were submitted for approval.
The payroll manifest for the pay period ending September 14, 2023 in the amount of $164,523.75 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending September 14, 2023 in the amount of $1,200,832.76 ($1,000,000.00 for the School, $79,752.27 for the membrane project and $121,080.49 to the Town) was submitted for approval.

Land Use Change Tax forms for nine properties, map and lots 022-082-001- 22, 39, 54, 56, 58, 59, 60, 85 + 89 were submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to remove the minutes from the Selectmen’s August 28, 2023 meeting.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to remove the minutes from the Selectmen’s September 5, 2023 meeting.  Seconded by Selectmen Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as amended.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the minutes from the Selectmen’s August 28, 2023 meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0-1.  Selectman Tibbetts abstained.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the minutes from the Selectmen’s September 5, 2023 meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 3-0-1.  Selectman Cody abstained.
RECREATION
Request to hire Amber Champagne as Lead Before & After School Program staff at $16.00 an hour was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the request to hire Amber Champagne as Lead Before & After School Program staff at $16.00 an hour pending background check.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS

Request to hire Ryan McCullen as part time attendant at the Transfer Station at $18.00 an hour was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the request to hire Ryan McCullen as part time attendant at the Transfer Station at $18.00 an hour with a $1.00 increase after his state license is obtained.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
Purchase order #547 to Eastern Minerals for 500 tons of road salt in the amount of $35,000.00 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #547 to Eastern Minerals for 500 tons of road salt in the amount of $35,000.00.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbettts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Purchase order #548 to Fisher Plows of Lee for 1 Fisher Poly-Caster sander in the amount of $7,233.40 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #548 to Fisher Plows of Lee for 1 Fisher Poly-Caster sander in the amount of $7,233.40.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
APPOINTMENT - PRESCOTT ORCHARDS – ROAD ACCEPTANCE
Tim Matte from Prescott Orchards Land Development LLC requested the Town of Epping to accept Orchard Hill Road, Cider Street, Cortland Drive, Macintosh Lane, Apple Way and Hetnar’s Way as town roads.   Megan’s Way has a new road bond filed with the Town.  Road Supervisor David Reinhold has been monitoring drainage ponds and road shoulders and is satisfied these roads are ready for town acceptance.  The street deed has been reviewed and approved by the Town’s legal counsel.  Discussion followed regarding parking spaces to access New Lane.  Chairman Trombley will meet Mr. Matte at the site to discuss the possibility of parking spaces.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table the Town of Epping accepting Orchard Hill Road, Cider Street, Cortland Drive, Macintosh Lane, Apple Way and Hetnar’s Way as Town roads until next week’s meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
APPOINTMENT – MARC NICKERSON

Resident Marc Nickerson at 75 Prescott Road requested permission to temporarily have two residential structures on his property.  He will be building a new house in front of the existing manufactured home and use the existing well and septic system.  His intent is to be completed by October 1st, 2024.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve resident Marc Nickerson at 75 Prescott Road request to have two residential structures on his property for 12 months.  Starting October 1, 2023 – October 1, 2024 and having 90 days to remove the old house after the CO has been issued.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.  

TC/TX BUDGET

Town Clerk and Tax Collector Erika Robinson reviewed the Town Clerk Budget.  The Town Clerk Budget increases were due to price upsurges in training, office supplies, postage, record preservation, dog fees and software support.  Finance Director Lisa Fogg stated she will not have the health insurance rates until the middle of October.  Discussion followed regarding another fire proof safe and structural engineering for the safe.  The safe should be an operating expense and not a warrant article.  Chairman Trombley would like an itemized list with spending detail included.
Mrs. Robinson stated the Election Budget has increased due to having four elections in 2024.  During the General and Primary elections 6 ballot clerks are needed.  Supervisor of the Checklist Grace Lavoie would like to purchase electronic poll books.  Using these will be faster for the residents to vote and move through the lines using Drivers Licenses.  Mrs. Lavoie believes these are needed for the four elections in 2024 as the population has increased.  She said most people vote in the presidential elections.  There was an 86% increase in voters during the last presidential election.  Discussion followed on how to best fund this purchase.  Chairman Trombley would like to purchase them this year to have a soft roll out for the town in March.

The Tax Collection Budget showed an increased on the professional service line.  This is used for the sending out of tax bills.  Last years new software was a one-time purchase which created the overall tax budget to be less.
FINANCE

State form MS 434 for revised revenues was submitted for approval.  Finance Director Lisa Fogg explained the tax rate will be set using $12,059,988.00 and is recommending a $200,000.00 overlay.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the State form MS 434 for revised revenues.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
SCHOOL WINTER MAINTENANCE AGREEMENT

Town Administrator Jake Roger explained the school is concerned about the plowing at the schools since the town doesn’t have enough staff.  They sent their contract for review requesting guidance if they should send the RFP and if the town wanted to be included in the bid process.  Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold would rather hire enough staff to do the plowing but maybe they should send out the RFP for the schools, SAU and Watson parking lots with shoveling.  Chairman Trombley suggested Mr. Reinhold, Town Administrator Jake Roger, Business Administrator Christine Vayda and School Superintendent Bill Furbush meet to discuss the possibilities for plowing.

ADMINISTRATION

MS-1

State form MS-1 for the Department of Revenue Administration created by MRI (Municipal Resource Incorporated) was submitted for approval.  There is still time to make changes but this will get us in the queue with the state.    

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the State form MS-1 for the Department of Revenue Administration.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.

Town Administrator Jake Roger explained the Grant Acceptance Policy.  This was recommended by the Town of Epping Auditors.   The Federal Government would like a policy that included a competition for venders, using American made products, managing inventory to control loss and theft.  As the town is receiving more Federal Funds the government would like to make sure we are using their funds ethically. Town Administrator Jake Roger created this policy with help of Finance Director Lisa Fogg and MRI (Municipal Resource Incorporated).  

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Grant Acceptance Policy written August 25, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Request for Proposal (RFP) for Legal Services for the calendar year of 2024 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Request for Proposal (RFP) for Legal Services for the calendar year of 2024.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 4-0.
Permission to auction off four cruisers at the state auction in two weeks was requested from the Epping Police Department.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve sending the police vehicles to auction and giving Town Administrator Jake Roger permission to submit the information and sign the vehicles titles.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.

APPOINTMENT - PEDDLERS LICENSE
William Bean from Sunrun solar panels is requesting a Peddlers Permit to go door to door in the Town of Epping soliciting sales.  He would start right away from 12 pm – 8 pm.  All the appropriate paperwork has been provided.

Motion by Selectman Cody to deny the Peddlers Permit for William Bean from Sunrun solar panels.   Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 3-0-1.  Chairman Trombley abstained.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator Jake Roger
Town Administrator Jake Roger welcomed Christian Currier to the Highway Department.
Town Administrator Jake Roger announced Epping Town Trick or Treat will be on October 31st from 5 PM -7 PM
Town Administrator Jake Roger reported the Budget Committee has two openings for new members.  Please send a letter of intent to him by September 29th, interviews will be held on October 4th.
Town Administrator Jake Roger said next Monday will be a budget review for the Police Department and smaller budgets. Chairman Trombley would like Department Heads reminded to update their budget breakdowns.  

Granese has requested permission to work Saturdays 7 AM – 5 PM until the end of October to finish the water line extension project.  
Motion by Selectman Cody to offer extending the hours during the week, 7 AM – 7 PM but no Saturdays.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 3-1-0.  Selectman Gauthier voted nay.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier

Selectman Gauthier introduced Becca Hagerty as the new secretary to the Budget Committee.  
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Selectman Tibbett said residents are complaining about the weeds downtown.  Is there something Road Supervisor David Reinhold could do clean the weeds?  The handicapped areas are full of leaves and makes it difficult for wheelchairs.  The bricks need to be address from the damage done from ice and water.  The bricks are lifting which makes it hard to walk.
Selectman John Cody
Selectman Cody wants to keep an eye on the grant writer for the Fire Department and Safety Facility.
Selectman Bob Jordan

Excused.
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley thanked the McPhee Family for the Highnote Festival.  It a great time and family day.
Chairman Trombley asked if the other Selectmen were interested in walking at New Lane with Mr. Matte. Selectman Gauthier and Cody are available to meet at New Lane at 4-5 PM on Thursday.
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Meeting adjourned at 9:22 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman
_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_______________________________

John Cody, Selectmen

_______________________________

Pam Tibbetts, Selectman
Dated:   September 25, 2023
Selectman Jordan was excused.
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